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Dear Bethan, 
 
ANTHEM – MUSIC FUND WALES   
 
Thank you for your letter of 24 September regarding Anthem, Music Fund Wales. 
 
You have asked how Anthem is progressing.  The organisation has been established 
and following a robust recruitment and selection exercise, the Arts Council of Wales 
has appointed a Chair. A public announcement on the name of the Chair will be made 
in the next few days. 
      

You refer to the funding investment provided by Welsh Government to establish 
Anthem and how the organisation’s funds will need to be built up from a variety of 
sources over the next few years.  We fully understand the challenges of capitalising 
the fund to reach a level where it can begin to start making a difference to young 
musicians and we are confident that the new Chair has the skills and experience to 
ensure that this can be achieved. 
 
Anthem is now entering an exciting phase of its development as the new Chair looks 
to recruit a Board that can deliver on the fund capitalisation phase through the 
development of a sustainable long-term funding strategy. 
 
Thank you for drawing my attention to the Culture, Welsh Language and 
Communications Committee’s report ‘Building Resilience: Inquiry into non-public 
funding of the arts’ and the challenges identified within the report. I appreciate that for 
some organisations within the Arts sector that there can be some difficulties in raising 
funding. 
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Anthem is, as you will recall, the Welsh Government’s long-term strategy to help 
support arts organisations and individuals to access additional sources of funding to 
ensure that all young people have the opportunities to reach their full musical potential. 
While the precise nature of this support will be determined by Anthem itself, it is critical 
that the fund is utilised as an additional source of support and not a replacement for 
current funding schemes. 
 
I also note, following your meeting with the Chief Executive of Community Foundation 
in Wales, (CFIW) the potential opportunity for Anthem to collaborate with them to utilise 
their experience in the management of charitable investments and development of 
endowment funds.  
 
The Minister for Culture, Tourism and Sport and I met the new Chair of Anthem on 17 
October. While how they approach their fund-raising activity is ultimately a matter for 
the Chair and its Board to consider, I made the Chair aware of the excellent good-
practice and expertise that already exists and can be called upon to help the 
organisation achieve its goals. 
 
Yours sincerely  

 
Kirsty Williams AC/AM 
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Cabinet Secretary for Education 

 


